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CONTRA COSTA COLLEGE

OPERATIONS COUNCIL

MONDAY, JANAURY 28, 2008

9:00 A.M. - ROOM #AA-216

MINUTES
PRESENT:
Carol Maga (Chair), Benny Barnes, Ken Blustajn, Gerardo Espinoza (for Jose Oliveira), James Eyestone, Donna Floyd, Carlos Murillo

ABSENT:
Terence Elliott, Frank Hernandez, Bruce King, Darlene Poe

I.  Integration of Energy Management Committee and Recycling Committee

Everyone wished Carlos Murillo well in his new position and everyone will miss him.  Carlos said he has learned a lot from Operations Council and will take what he’s learned from us to his new position.  

With Carlos leaving, another division dean must replace him on Operations Council.  Carlos has also chaired the Recycling Committee, and Carol thought since he is leaving, perhaps the Recycling Committee could combine with the Energy Management Committee to form a Sustainability Committee.  Carol wanted to know what the rest of the Council thought.  Most felt the two committees should combine because it’s all part of the same thing.  James, who serves on the Energy Management Committee, felt it’s a good idea but he thinks some people on that committee have concerns with being called the Sustainability Committee because of what that may entail.  

Plan of Action

Carol will try to get on the Energy Management Committee’s Agenda tomorrow to discuss getting the two committees together.

II.  LEED Standards For Our New Facilities

Carol discussed taking the green discussion to College Council with President McKinley Williams.  At that time, Mack informed Carol that the college has already committed to the LEED (Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design) standards for new buildings.  Carol asked everyone to review these standards.  

James said the Energy Management Committee’s recommendations are much more tactical than the LEED Standards.  Carlos then briefly explained the standards.  The college is committed to the basic LEED certified standard.  Different higher levels of green building certification are awarded based on the total credits earned for certifying certain criteria.  The higher levels that can be awarded are silver, gold, and platinum, however these levels cost on an average of 15% more per building at each level.  Extra points are awarded for reusing materials.  Many platinum buildings are remodeled buildings.

Carol has given these standards to the Energy Management Committee.  It was noted that Operations Council doesn’t direct the Facilities Master Plan, or the money to be spent on that plan.  Any recommendations Operations Council would make to increase the LEED standards would have to be assessed by the District facilities planner to see whether it is financially viable.  In addition, nothing can be decided until the seismic trenching is completed.  

The District is committed to funding at the level of the basic LEED certified standard.  The college can decide to use a higher standard, but the District wouldn’t give us any additional money to do that.

James said it sounds like the Energy Management Committee’s opinion doesn’t really matter if the District makes the financial decisions.  Carol responded that their opinion is very important, but their recommendations must be analyzed to see if they’re financially viable.  Carol stressed that just asking our architects to determine if higher LEED standards are possible, which might save us money in the long term, costs the college more money now.  It is still not clear how much money is available for our buildings.   James is glad to see there are at least some standards that the college has adopted.

Carol thinks going to higher standards should be discussed and considered, but she is concerned about putting more money into projects when often we don’t have enough to meet a building budget.  James thought this discussion would be a waste of the Energy Management Committee’s time if it probably won’t happen.  James thinks it isn’t the job of the Energy Mgt. Committee to estimate costs, and Carol agreed.  He feels the Committee should be given something they can actually do an analysis of, not just make an opinion on. 

Plans of Action
1.
Carol will talk to the architect Karen Cribbins-Kuklin at Perkins+Will.   

2.
Operations Council is recommending that the Energy Management Committee evaluate whether the minimum LEED standards are sufficient for what the college’s goals are and if not, why.

III.  Power Outages

Carol has received e-mails from students about how unhappy they were with the college’s communications system during the recent power outage.  They felt that an e-mail wasn’t sufficient.  Other means of communication are necessary.  The students are asking for the college to increase real time alerts and to use multiple forms of communication.  A student sent Carol three different websites that could be used during power outages and Carol has forwarded those websites to District I.T. to investigate.  It was noted that students complain about not hearing from us but many students don’t provide their correct e-mail addresses.

Part of the problem was it took the college a long time to find out what was wrong and how long it would take to repair it.  It was determined to be a high voltage short on campus and had nothing to do with P.G. & E.  A specialist had to be called in who did not work on the MLK Holiday, so repairs couldn’t be done until Tuesday, January 22, and it took the specialist all day Tuesday to repair the problem.  

There were problems rerouting phone calls to the District because the District doesn’t have the capacity to handle this.  Students were notified during DVC’s power outage because DVC had set up another system with the phone company.  CCC wasn’t aware of this until our power outage.  CCC has now enacted that same service for future power outages.  There is now a recorded message that callers won’t hear until there is another power outage.  A rollover voice mail system is in place.  It cost $450 to set it up and $10 per month.  The current phone system can’t automatically telephone students, and it would cost many thousands of dollars to have a phone system that could do that, but it is a possibility.  If a system were purchased that would call students, it would have to be ascertained how long it would take to call the students.

Officer Espinoza suggested barricades and better signage.  Ken added that there should be more orange cones put out to alert students that something is going on.  Yellow barricades are relatively inexpensive.  Carol asked Ofc. Espinoza to look into this and he responded that Police Services is already investigating purchasing more barricades.

Benny said it’s not possible to lock down most of the parking lots on campus.  Ofc. Espinoza explained that the way the campus is set up makes it very difficult to lock down an entire parking lot.  Castro Drive can’t be closed because it’s a public street.  Mission Bell Drive can’t be locked down because of the bus stops.  Having multiple gates around campus would also cause problems in the event of an emergency, such as a fire.

The campus doesn’t have adequate backup power during an outage.  The solar panel doesn’t come on if the power current is off so it can’t be used as a backup system.  A generator would cost about $15,000.  It is possible to rent a generator.  It would also have to be decided how much back up power is needed:  enough to operate the college or enough for safety purposes only.  

Plans of Action

1.
Improving the voice mail system will be investigated.

2.
Police Services will investigate purchasing more barricades.

3.
District Office is working on an Early Alert System.

4.
James will make this an agenda item on the Tech Managers Meeting.

5.
James will also send an e-mail to Mojdeh Mehdizadeh and Teddy Terstegge and “cc” Deborah Blue.

The meeting adjourned at 10:05 a.m.

Minutes Recorded by Mary Healy
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